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Summary of findings

Overall summary

Brett Vale Residential Homes Limited provides accommodation, care and support for up to nine people. 
People who live in the service have a range of needs which include learning disabilities and autism spectrum
disorder. There were nine people living in the service when we carried out an unannounced inspection on 21
December 2016.

A registered manager was in post. A registered manager is a person who has registered with the Care Quality 
Commission to manage the service. Like registered providers, they are 'registered persons.' Registered 
persons have legal responsibility for meeting the requirements in the Health and Social Care Act 2008 and 
associated Regulations about how the service is run. 

People received care and support that was personalised to them and met their individual needs and wishes.
Staff respected people's privacy and dignity and interacted with people in a caring, compassionate and 
professional manner. They were knowledgeable about people's choices, views and preferences.  The 
atmosphere was friendly and welcoming with people proudly showing us around their home. 

People were safe and staff knew what actions to take to protect them from abuse. The provider had 
processes in place to identify and manage risk. Assessments had been carried out and care records were in 
place which reflected individual needs and preferences.

Recruitment checks on staff were carried out with sufficient numbers employed who had the knowledge and
skills to meet people's needs. 

Appropriate arrangements were in place to ensure people's medicines were obtained, stored and 
administered safely. People were encouraged to attend appointments with other health care professionals 
to maintain their health and well-being.  Where people required assistance with their dietary needs there 
were systems in place to provide this support safely. 

People and or their representatives, where appropriate, were involved in making decisions about their care 
and support arrangements. As a result people received care and support which was planned and delivered 
to meet their specific needs.  Staff listened to people and acted on what they said. 

The service was meeting the requirements of the Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards (DoLS). Staff understood 
the need to obtain consent when providing care. People were supported to have maximum choice and 
control of their lives and staff supported them in the least restrictive way possible; the policies and systems 
in the service supported this practice.

Consideration had been given to maintaining relationships that were important to people. They were 
supported with regular opportunities to participate in activities outside the service and to sustain links 
within their local community.
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There was a complaints procedure in place and people knew how to voice their concerns if they were 
unhappy with the care they received. People's feedback was valued and acted on. There was visible 
leadership within the service and a clear management structure. The service had a quality assurance system
with identified shortfalls addressed promptly which helped the service to continually improve. 

.
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The five questions we ask about services and what we found

We always ask the following five questions of services.

Is the service safe? Good  

The service was safe.

The likelihood of harm had been reduced because risks had 
been assessed and guidance provided to staff on how to manage
risks and keep people safe.

There were sufficient numbers of staff who had been recruited 
safely and who had the skills to meet people's needs.

People were provided with their medicines when they needed 
them and in a safe manner.

Is the service effective? Good  

The service was effective. 

Staff were trained and supported to meet people's individual 
needs. The Mental Capacity Act (MCA) 2005 was understood by 
staff and appropriately implemented.

People were supported to maintain good health and had access 
to ongoing health care support.

People's nutritional needs were assessed and they were 
supported to maintain a balanced diet.

Is the service caring? Good  

The service was caring.

Staff knew people who used the service well, respected their 
preferences and treated them with dignity and respect. People's 
independence was promoted and respected.

People and their relatives were complimentary about the 
effective relationships that they had with the management and 
the staff. 

People and their relatives were involved in making decisions 
about their care and these decisions were respected. 
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Is the service responsive? Good  

The service was responsive

People's care and support needs were regularly assessed and 
reviewed. Where changes to their needs and preferences were 
identified these were respected and acted upon.

People were supported to participate in meaningful activities 
and to maintain links within their local community.

Feedback including comments, concerns and complaints were 
investigated and responded to and used to improve the quality 
of the service. 

Is the service well-led? Good  

The service was well-led.

There was an open and transparent culture at the service. 
People, relatives and staff were encouraged to contribute to 
decisions to improve and develop the service. 

Staff were encouraged and supported by the management team 
and were clear on their roles and responsibilities.

Effective systems and procedures had been implemented to 
monitor and improve the quality and safety of the service 
provided.
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Brett Vale Residential 
Homes Limited
Detailed findings

Background to this inspection
We carried out this inspection under Section 60 of the Health and Social Care Act 2008 as part of our 
regulatory functions. This inspection was planned to check whether the provider is meeting the legal 
requirements and regulations associated with the Health and Social Care Act 2008, to look at the overall 
quality of the service, and to provide a rating for the service under the Care Act 2014.

This unannounced inspection was carried out by one inspector and took place on the 21 December 2016. 

Before the inspection, the provider completed a Provider Information Return (PIR). This is a form that asks 
the provider to give some key information about the service, what the service does well and improvements 
they plan to make. Before we visited the service we checked the information that we held about the service. 
No concerns had been raised.

We spoke with four people who used the service. Some of the people had complex needs, which meant they 
could not always readily tell us about their experiences. They communicated with us in different ways, such 
as facial expressions, signs and gestures. We observed the way they interacted with the registered manager 
and staff.

We spoke with the registered manager and five staff members. In addition we received feedback from two 
health and social care and community professionals.

To help us assess how people's care needs were being met we reviewed four people's care records. We also 
looked at records relating to the management of the service, recruitment, training, and systems for 
monitoring the quality of the service.
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 Is the service safe?

Our findings  
People who used the service presented as relaxed and at ease in their surroundings and with the staff and 
registered manager. They told us they felt safe and protected living in the service. One person said, "I am 
very safe here." Another person smiled and nodded when asked if they felt safe living in the service. A third 
person showing us their bedroom pointed out how one exposed beam had been heavily padded to protect 
them and staff, minimising the risk of them bumping their heads. They said, "Keeps me safe."

Systems were in place to reduce the risk of harm and potential abuse. Staff had received up to date 
safeguarding training. They were aware of the provider's safeguarding adults and whistleblowing (reporting 
concerns of poor practice) procedures and their responsibilities to ensure that people were protected from 
abuse. Staff knew how to recognise and report any suspicions of abuse to the appropriate professionals who
were responsible for investigating concerns. One member of staff told us, "There is safeguarding information
in the office with the [local authority] safeguarding contact details should you need it." Records showed that
concerns were reported appropriately and steps taken to prevent similar issues happening. This included 
providing extra support such as additional training to support workers when learning needs had been 
identified or following the provider's disciplinary procedures.

Care and treatment was planned and delivered in a way that was intended to ensure people's safety and 
welfare. Staff, including the management team, were aware of people's needs and how to meet them. 
People's care records included risk assessments which identified how the risks in their care and support 
were minimised. This included risk assessments associated with moving and handling, medicines and 
accessing the local community. People who were vulnerable as a result of specific medical conditions such 
as epilepsy, had clear plans in place guiding staff as to the appropriate actions to take to safeguard the 
person concerned. This also included examples of where healthcare professionals had been involved in the 
development and review of care arrangements. This helped to ensure that people were enabled to live their 
lives as they wished whilst being supported safely and consistently. Staff told us and records confirmed that 
the risk assessments were accurate and reflected people's needs. 

Regular reviews of care were carried out and involved people who used the service and their 
representatives, where appropriate. This ensured that people's risk assessments were current, and reflected 
their individual needs and preferences. 
We observed that there were enough staff to meet people's needs. They provided people with care and 
support at their own pace and were able to give people the time they needed for assistance.  The registered 
manager explained how the service was staffed each day and this was determined by the dependency levels
of the people at the service. They told us this was regularly reviewed and staffing levels were flexible and 
could be increased to accommodate people's changing needs, for example if they needed extra care or 
support to attend appointments or activities. They shared with us recent examples of how they had 
increased the levels of staff to support people when needed. Conversations with staff, information received 
from health and social care professionals, plus records seen confirmed this. This showed that the provider 
took steps to ensure that there were sufficient staff available to meet people's assessed needs.

Good



8 Brett Vale Residential Homes Limited Inspection report 27 February 2017

Safe recruitment procedures were followed. Staff employed at the service told us they had relevant pre-
employment checks before they commenced work to check their suitability to work with people, and had 
completed a thorough induction programme once in post. This included reading information about people 
living in the service. This included detail about any risks that had been identified and how these risks were 
managed to ensure staff members could support people safely. Records we looked at confirmed this.

People told us they received their medicines safely and on time. One person said, "They [staff] give me my 
tablets when it's the right time; there is a lot I have." There were suitable arrangements for the management 
of medicines. Staff were provided with medicines training. People's records provided guidance to staff on 
the level of support each person required with their medicines and the prescribed medicines that each 
person took. Where people had medicines 'as required' protocols were in place to guide staff on when to 
offer these.

Medicines were stored safely for the protection of people who used the service. Records showed when 
medicines were received into the service and when they were disposed of. Staff recorded that people had 
taken their medicines on an electronic system which flagged up any discrepancies. Regular audits on 
medicines and frequent competency checks on staff were carried out. These measures helped to ensure any
potential discrepancies were identified quickly and could be acted on. This included additional training and 
support where required.
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 Is the service effective?

Our findings  
When asked if staff were well trained and capable of meeting their needs. One person said, "They [staff] help 
me to get ready when I need it sometimes." The person nodded their head when we asked if the staff knew 
what to do. We saw that staff training was effective in meeting people's needs. For example, staff 
communicated well with people in line with their individual needs. This included maintaining eye contact, 
providing reassurance and using familiar words that people understood. 

When one person's behaviour changed suddenly and they became anxious and unsettled, staff effectively 
managed the situation using techniques to distract and reassure which calmed them. One member of staff 
told us, "We have been discreetly keeping an eye on [person] as they have had a recent medication change 
which can result in changes in behaviour. We discussed this at handover and put into place ways to manage 
this safely." This demonstrated effective oversight and understanding of people's needs.

The provider had systems in place to ensure that staff received training, achieved qualifications in care and 
were regularly supervised and supported to improve their practice. Discussions and records showed that 
staff were provided with the mandatory training that they needed to meet people's requirements and 
preferences effectively, including regular updates.  Training was linked to the specific needs of people. For 
example, behaviours that may challenge, diabetes and epilepsy. This provided staff with the knowledge and 
skills to understand and meet the needs of the people they supported and cared for. 

Feedback from staff about their experience of working for the service and the support arrangements in place
were positive. They described how they felt supported in their role through regular one to one supervision 
and team meetings. One member of staff said, "We work closely as a team; sharing knowledge and our 
experiences to resolve any issues or worries we may have about the residents [people who use the service]." 
They shared with us examples of this, such as seeking and acting on advice from other professionals, for 
example, G.P's and dieticians. . Another member of staff described the support available, "I have regular 
supervisions and the manager is always around if I need to ask anything. There is a good hardworking team 
here."

The registered manager described how staff were encouraged to professionally develop and were 
supported with their career progression. This included new staff being put forward to obtain their care 
certificate. This is a nationally recognised programme for new staff in the health and social care industry. 
These measures showed that training systems reflected best practice and supported staff with their 
continued learning and development.  A member of staff said, "The training is good here especially if you are
new to care; covers what you need to know plus there is experienced staff to learn from as well. If you need 
extra training or help you only have to ask." Another member of staff commented, "I am up to date with all 
my training; had my refresher courses."

Mental Capacity Act 2005 (MCA) provides a legal framework for making particular decisions on behalf of 
people who may lack the mental capacity to do so for themselves. The Act requires that as far as possible 
people make their own decisions and are helped to do so when needed. When they lack mental capacity to 

Good
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take particular decisions, any made on their behalf must be in their best interests and as least restrictive as 
possible. 

People can only be deprived of their liberty to receive care and treatment when this is in their best interests 
and legally authorised under the MCA. The application procedures for this in care homes and hospitals are 
called the Deprivation of Liberty Safeguards (DoLS). DoLS were in place where required for people, and the 
appropriate referrals had been made to ensure people were not unlawfully deprived of their liberty.

The registered manager and staff we spoke with demonstrated how they involved people that used the 
service as fully as possible in decisions about their care and support. They had a good understanding of the 
MCA and what this meant in the ways they cared for people. Records confirmed that support workers had 
received this training. Guidance on best interest decisions in line with MCA was available to staff in the office.

People were asked for their consent before staff supported them with their care needs, for example, to 
mobilise or assisting them with personal care. Care records identified people's capacity to make decisions 
and reflected that they had consented to their planned care and terms and conditions of using the service. 
Where people had refused care or support, this was recorded in their daily care records, including 
information about what action was taken as a result. For example, a member of staff told us how they had 
noticed a change in the behaviour of one person who was not maintaining their personal hygiene despite 
prompting and offers of assistance from staff. Whilst they had respected the person's choice to refuse their 
help they were concerned and reported this to the registered manager to make them aware of the situation. 
This action triggered a care review with the person, their family and relevant healthcare professionals to 
explore how staff could best support the person to ensure their safety and wellbeing. 

Feedback about the food in the service was complimentary. One person said, "The food is very tasty. Pick 
what you want. "Another person gave a thumbs up to indicate their satisfaction with their meal and said 
their meal was, "yummy". The support people received with their meals varied depending on their individual
circumstances. Where people required assistance, they were supported to eat and drink enough and 
maintain a balanced diet. Staff encouraged people to be independent and made sure those who required 
support and assistance to eat their meal or to have a drink, were helped sensitively and respectfully. 
People's records showed that they were supported to reduce the risks of not eating or drinking enough. 
Where concerns were identified action had been taken, for example informing relatives or making referrals 
to health professionals. 

Staff monitored people's health and well-being to ensure they maintained good health and identified any 
problems. Where staff had noted concerns about people's health, such as weight loss, or general 
deterioration in their health, they had taken action to reduce the risk. This included prompt referrals to 
health care professionals and requests for advice and guidance. One member of staff described how they 
were supporting one person to lose weight to be healthier following advice from the doctor. The person 
involved confirmed this in discussions during the inspection telling us, "They [staff] are helping me to lose 
weight and get fit." This showed us that action was taken to maintain people's health and wellbeing. 
People's care records contained health action plans and records of hospital and other health care 
appointments. Staff prompted and supported people to attend their appointments and the outcomes and 
actions were clearly documented within their records. This ensured that everyone involved in the person's 
care were aware of the professional guidance and advice given, so it could be followed to meet people's 
needs in a consistent manner. 
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 Is the service caring?

Our findings  
People told us they liked living in the service and the staff were respectful towards them. One person said, 
"They [staff] are very nice to me. They listen to me. I am happy. This is my home." Another person nodded 
their head, smiled and gave a thumbs up sign to indicate their satisfaction with the staff approach.

We observed the way people interacted with the staff and the registered manager. This included how people
responded to their environment and the staff who were supporting/communicating with them. People 
presented as relaxed and at ease in their environment and with the staff and registered manager. We saw 
one person smiling and holding hands with a member of staff as they left the service to attend a healthcare 
appointment. Several people were seen laughing and enjoying friendly banter with the staff as they were 
getting ready to eat their lunch time meal. The registered manager was knowledgeable about people's 
individual needs and demonstrated they knew them well.

There was a warm and friendly atmosphere in the service.  Some people had complex needs and had 
limited verbal communication. Staff were caring and respectful in their interactions and we saw people 
laughing and smiling with them. Effective communication skills were used to offer people choices. This 
included sensitivity to the language used and the amount of information given, to enable people to 
understand and process information. Staff were seen to give people time and space to express their needs 
and choices. This included picking up on non-verbal communication such as body language and gestures to
understand what people were communicating.

Staff we spoke with described how they provided a sensitive and personalised approach to their role and 
were respectful of people's needs. They told us they enjoyed their work and showed commitment and a 
positive approach. One member of staff said, "I really love my job; not many people can truly say that. It is 
hard work but so rewarding; the people here are amazing." Staff knew people well; demonstrating an 
understanding of people's preferred routines likes and dislikes and what mattered to them.

People's independence and privacy was promoted and respected. This included closing curtains and 
shutting doors before supporting them with personal care. In addition, when staff spoke with people about 
their personal care needs, such as if they needed to use the toilet, this was done in a discreet manner. 
People's records provided guidance to staff on the areas of care that they could attend to independently 
and how this should be promoted and respected. One person told us they felt well cared for and that staff 
understood that they wanted to be more independent in the future and were supporting them to achieve 
this.

People's care records had been devised according to the assessed needs of the individual. Their care 
records showed that people, and where appropriate their representatives, had been involved in their care 
planning. Reviews were undertaken and where people's needs or preferences had changed, these were 
reflected in their records. This told us that people's comments were listened to and respected. 

We observed that staff took an active interest in the hobbies and interests of people which helped to 

Good
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promote positive relationships and shared experiences. People who used the service were supported to 
maintain relationships with others and were supported to see family and friends if they wanted to. People's 
relatives and representatives were able to visit the service when they wished.
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 Is the service responsive?

Our findings  
People received personalised care that took account of their individual choices and preferences and 
responded to their changing needs. We found that people's ongoing care and support was planned 
proactively with their involvement and they were encouraged and enabled to maintain their independence. 
We observed that staff were patient and respectful of the need for people to take their time to achieve things
for themselves. They encouraged people when they undertook activities independently and supported them
to choose their own daily routine. We observed that people moved confidently around the service choosing 
where and with whom to spend their time. One person confirmed our observations saying, "I go where I 
want; come and go as I like.  I go to my room when I want quiet."

We saw a positive and enabling interaction from a member of staff who encouraged a person to join in with 
a group conversation in the kitchen and then with the lunch time meal preparation. With support the person
got involved and looked pleased to have been included.

Staff were knowledgeable about people's specific needs.  Staff moved around the service to make sure that 
people were not left without any interaction for long periods of time. This resulted in people showing 
positive signs of wellbeing.

Care plans reflected the care and support that each person required and preferred to meet their assessed 
needs. These records provided staff with the information that they needed to meet people's needs and 
preferences. This included information about people's specific needs and conditions and the areas of their 
care that they could attend to independently. Care plans and risk assessments were regularly reviewed and 
updated to reflect people's changing needs and preferences. In addition regular care reviews and risk 
assessments were undertaken and included feedback from family members, staff, health and social care 
professionals and the person who used the service. This showed that people's ongoing care arrangements 
were developed with input from all relevant stakeholders. Records of handover meetings identified that 
where there were issues in people's wellbeing or changes in their care, this was discussed and appropriate 
actions planned. This showed that people received personalised support that was responsive to their needs.

We observed people participating in activities and hobbies that interested them, both on an individual and 
group basis in the lounge. For example, people were watching and dancing along to music videos being 
shown on the television, looking at personal photographs and chatting with each other and staff.  
Throughout the inspection we saw that staff encouraged people to carry out daily living skills such as 
assisting with the lunch time meal preparation, tidying up their bedrooms and taking the bins out ready for 
collection. 

Staff encouraged people to maintain links with the local community such as attending day care centre and 
social clubs of interest to them. During our inspection some people went out for a walk in the countryside 
and discussed with staff the option of going into the town centre to do some shopping and to have 
something to eat.

Good
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Systems were in place for people and their relatives and or representatives to feedback their experiences of 
the care provided and raise any issues or concerns they may have. There had been several compliments 
received about the service within the last 12 months. Themes included caring staff approach and effective 
communication. The service responded to people's comments and concerns. For example, incorporating 
changes to the menu and the planning and provision of activities and events, as well as individual changes 
to care arrangements.

The provider's complaints policy and procedure was made freely available in the office and copies were 
given to people who used the service. It explained how people could make a complaint or raise a concern 
about the service they received. One formal complaint had been received about the service in the last 12 
months. This had been dealt with in line with the provider's complaints processes, with lessons learnt to 
avoid further reoccurrence and to develop the service.  Records seen identified how the service acted on 
people's feedback including their informal comments. These comments were used to prevent similar issues 
happening, for example providing additional training and improving communications where required. The 
registered manager advised us they were developing their systems for capturing information from 
comments and complaints so they could reflect the actions taken to further improve the service. 
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 Is the service well-led?

Our findings  
There was an open and supportive culture in the service. Feedback from people about the staff and the 
registered manager were complimentary. One person said, "Everyone is nice to me. I like it here. I feel safe 
and am looked after. No problems." When asked if they were worried about anything who would they speak 
with, the person commented, "I would talk to [manager] if I was upset. They would fix it. [Registered 
manager] listens to us [people who use the service]. Another person told us, "They [staff and registered 
manager] are very good and have time to listen if you need to talk about things."

People, their relatives and or representatives were regularly asked for their views about the service. This 
included regular care reviews, daily interactions and communications, quality satisfaction questionnaires 
and 'resident' meetings. Records showed that people's feedback was valued and used to make 
improvements to the service. Such as changes to the menu following people's suggestions. The recent 
'resident' meeting minutes showed that ideas for different activities people would like to do such as 
weekend cinema trips; horse riding and a trip to the duck pond were being considered. One person said, "If 
you want to do something you just have to tell them [registered manager and staff]." 

The service had embedded an open, inclusive and empowering culture. The registered manager and staff 
were clear on their roles and responsibilities and how they contributed towards the provider's vision and 
values. Staff said they felt that people were involved in the service and that their opinion counted. They said 
the service was well-led and that the registered manager was approachable and listened to them. One 
member of staff said, "There is a great team here. We support one another and manager is always on hand if 
you need them." 

People received care and support from a competent and committed staff team because the management 
team encouraged them to learn and develop new skills and ideas. For example, staff told us how they had 
been supported to undertake professional qualifications, and if they were interested in further training this 
was arranged. Staff were motivated to ensuring people received the appropriate level of support and were 
enabled to be as independent as they wished to be. They were clear on their roles and responsibilities and 
committed to providing a good quality service. 

Meeting minutes showed that staff were encouraged to feedback and their comments were valued, acted on
and used to improve the service. For example, they contributed their views about issues affecting people's 
daily lives. This included how best to support people with personal care and to be independent. Staff told us
they felt comfortable voicing their opinions with one another to ensure best practice was followed. One 
member of staff said, "We have good communication and are kept up to date with what's going on with 
people; in supervisions, meetings, and handovers". Another staff member shared with us an example of how 
they had made some suggestions about how to work differently with a person who due to their condition 
had become 'fixated' about something. They told us the manager and their colleagues had listened and 
supported them to try out their suggestions which had a positive outcome for the person.

The service worked in partnership with various organisations, including the local authority, district nurses, 

Good
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local GP services and mental health services to ensure they were following good practice and providing a 
high quality service. Community care practitioners we spoke with from the local authority told us that the 
service had engaged with them proactively in care reviews. 

Quality assurance systems were in place which identified and addressed shortfalls to the service to ensure 
ongoing improvements. The registered manager advised us they were reviewing them to see if they could be
further enhanced. They showed us their action plan which identified the areas that had been prioritised to 
ensure people received a safe quality service. This included improvements to staff development, ongoing 
recruitment, medicines management and the environment. This included new heaters, carpets, furnishings 
and furniture, as well as creating a games room for people to enjoy. The registered manager advised that 
further improvements to update and modernise the home were ongoing and there were plans to develop 
people's documentation to ensure consistency and fully embed a person centred approach in line with the 
provider's vision and values.


